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representative. Any person may 
present written statements for the 
hearing file prior to the time the hear-
ing file is closed to public submissions, 
and may present proposed findings and 
recommendations. The Regional Ad-
ministrator or his designee shall afford 
the participants an opportunity for 
rebuttal. 

(e) The Regional Administrator, or 
his designee, shall have discretion to 
establish reasonable limits on the na-
ture, amount or form of presentation of 
documentary material and oral presen-
tations. No cross examination of any 
hearing participant shall be permitted, 
although the Regional Administrator, 
or his designee, may make appropriate 
inquiries of any such participant. 

(f) The Regional Administrator or his 
designee shall allow a reasonable time 
not to exceed 15 days after the close of 
the public hearing for submission of 
written comments. After such time has 
expired, unless such period is extended 
by the Regional Administrator or his 
designee for good cause, the hearing 
file shall be closed to additional public 
written comments. 

(g) No later than the time a public 
notice of proposed determination is 
issued, a Record Clerk shall be des-
ignated with responsibility for main-
taining the administrative record iden-
tified in § 231.5(e). Copying of any docu-
ments in the record shall be permitted 
under appropriate arrangements to pre-
vent their loss. The charge for such 
copies shall be in accordance with the 
written schedule contained in part 2 of 
this chapter. 

§ 231.5 Recommended determination. 

(a) The Regional Administrator or 
his designee shall, within 30 days after 
the conclusion of the public hearing 
(but not before the end of the comment 
period), or, if no hearing is held, within 
15 days after the expiration of the com-
ment period on the public notice of the 
proposed determination, either with-
draw the proposed determination or 
prepare a recommended determination 
to prohibit or withdraw specification, 
or to deny, restrict, or withdraw the 
use for specification, of the disposal 
site because the discharge of dredged or 
fill material at such site would be 

likely to have an unacceptable adverse 
effect. 

(b) Where a recommended determina-
tion is prepared, the Regional Adminis-
trator or his designee shall promptly 
forward the recommended determina-
tion and administrative record to the 
Administrator for review, with a copy 
of the recommended determination to 
the Assistant Administrator for Water 
and Waste Management. 

(c) Where the Regional Adminis-
trator, or his designee, decides to with-
draw the proposed determination, he 
shall promptly notify the Adminis-
trator by mail, with a copy to the As-
sistant Administrator for Water and 
Waste Management, who shall have 10 
days from receipt of such notice to no-
tify the Regional Administrator of his 
intent to review such withdrawal. Cop-
ies of the notification shall be sent to 
all persons who commented on the pro-
posed determination or participated at 
the hearing. Such persons may submit 
timely written recommendations con-
cerning review. 

(1) If the Administrator does not no-
tify him, the Regional Administrator 
shall give notice at the withdrawal of 
the proposed determination as provided 
in § 231.3(d). Such notice shall con-
stitute final agency action. 

(2) If the Administrator does decide 
to review, the Regional Administrator 
or his designee shall forward the ad-
ministrative record to the Adminis-
trator for a final determination under 
§ 231.6. Where there is review of a with-
drawal of proposed determination or 
review of a recommended determina-
tion under § 231.6, final agency action 
does not occur until the Administrator 
makes a final determination. 

(d) Any recommended determination 
under paragraph (b) of this section 
shall include the following: 

(1) A summary of the unacceptable 
adverse effects that could occur from 
use of the disposal site for the proposed 
discharge; 

(2) Recommendations regarding a 
final determination to prohibit, deny, 
restrict, or withdraw, which shall con-
firm or modify the proposed determina-
tion, with a statement of reasons. 

(e) The administrative record shall 
consist of the following: 
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(1) A copy of the proposed deter-
mination, public notice, written com-
ments on the public notice and written 
submissions in the hearing file; 

(2) A transcript or recording of the 
public hearing, where a hearing was 
held; 

(3) The recommended determination; 
(4) Where possible a copy of the 

record of the Corps or the state 
pertaining to the site in question; 

(5) Any other information considered 
by the Regional Administrator or his 
designee. 

§ 231.6 Administrator’s final deter-
minations. 

After reviewing the recommenda-
tions of the Regional Administrator or 
his designee, the Administrator shall 
within 30 days of receipt of the 
recommendations and administrative 
record initiate consultation with the 
Chief of Engineers, the owner of record, 
and, where applicable, the State and 
the applicant, if any. They shall have 
15 days to notify the Administrator of 
their intent to take corrective action 
to prevent an unacceptable adverse ef-
fect(s), satisfactory to the Adminis-
trator. Within 60 days of receipt of the 
recommendations and record, the Ad-
ministrator shall make a final deter-
mination affirming, modifying, or re-
scinding the recommended determina-
tion. The final determination shall de-
scribe the satisfactory corrective ac-
tion, if any, make findings, and state 
the reasons for the final determination. 
Notice of such final determination 
shall be published as provided in § 231.3, 
and shall be given to all persons who 
participated in the public hearing. No-
tice of the Administrator’s final deter-
mination shall also be published in the 
FEDERAL REGISTER. For purposes of ju-
dicial review, a final determination 
constitutes final agency action under 
section 404(c) of the Act. 

§ 231.7 Emergency procedure. 
Where a permit has already been 

issued, and the Administrator has rea-
son to believe that a discharge under 
the permit presents an imminent dan-
ger of irreparable harm to municipal 
water supplies, shellfish beds and fish-
ery areas (including spawning and 
breeding areas) wildlife, or recreational 

areas, and that the public health, in-
terest, or safety requires, the Adminis-
trator may ask the Chief of Engineers 
to suspend the permit under 33 CFR 
325.7, or the state, pending completion 
of proceedings under Part 231. The Ad-
ministrator may also take appropriate 
action as authorized under section 504 
of the Clean Water Act. If a permit is 
suspended, the Administrator and Re-
gional Administrator (or his designee) 
may, where appropriate, shorten the 
times allowed by these regulations to 
take particular actions. 

§ 231.8 Extension of time. 
The Administrator or the Regional 

Administrator may, upon a showing of 
good cause, extend the time require-
ments in these regulations. Notice of 
any such extension shall be published 
in the FEDERAL REGISTER and, as ap-
propriate, through other forms of 
notice. 

PART 232—404 PROGRAM DEFINI-
TIONS; EXEMPT ACTIVITIES NOT 
REQUIRING 404 PERMITS 

Sec. 
232.1 Purpose and scope of this part. 
232.2 Definitions. 
232.3 Activities not requiring permits. 

AUTHORITY: 33 U.S.C. 1344. 

SOURCE: 53 FR 20773, June 6, 1988, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 232.1 Purpose and scope of this part. 
Part 232 contains definitions applica-

ble to the section 404 program for dis-
charges of dredged or fill material. 
These definitions apply to both the fed-
erally operated program and State ad-
ministered programs after program ap-
proval. This part also describes those 
activities which are exempted from 
regulation. Regulations prescribing the 
substantive environmental criteria for 
issuance of section 404 permits appear 
at 40 CFR part 230. Regulations estab-
lishing procedures to be followed by 
the EPA in denying or restricting a 
disposal site appear at 40 CFR part 231. 
Regulations containing the procedures 
and policies used by the Corps in ad-
ministering the 404 program appear at 
33 CFR parts 320–330. Regulations speci-
fying the procedures EPA will follow, 
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